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Tukums, 15 November 2015
Windows and Doors Restored for an Old Baltic Church

This year windows and doors were restored for a church in Latvia. In total, 13 windows and 4 doors were restored for the Tukums Evangelical Lutheran Church. The restoration project was carried out with support by the European Regional Development Fund amounting to EUR 65 643,82. In addition, an access ramp was constructed leading from the sacristy for people with disabilities.

Tukums is located approximately 60 km from Riga, the capital. Historically, the Tukums Castle and village in the Livonian Order city was situated near a strategically important road, which led from Riga through Tukums, Kuldīga, Grobiņa, Liepāja and Palanga to Nemunelis (Klaipeda), and further to Königsberg and Danzig. Owing to the direct communication with the West, the reformation and Lutheran teachings reached Tukums already around the 1530s. The parish of the Tukums Evangelical Lutheran Church was established at the decision of Godthard Kettler, the Duke of Courland in 1567. The construction of the current stone building was finished in 1687. 

In 1870 the Tukums parish was divided into two parishes – the Latvian and the German parish. The German parish ceased to exist in 1939, when Hans Carl von Tiesenhausen, the last pastor, left for Germany. Each travel season the Tukums Church is visited by many travellers from Western Europe, especially from Germany. The descendants of Baltic Germans often seek their roots in the books of the Tukums Church and in the German cemetery. 

The restored windows and doors are authentic evidence of the 19th century. At that time the parish experienced a golden age of spirituality. Several charity organizations were established at the initiative of Tukums citizens and the parish. At that time the deaconry hospital was established in Tukums, dedicated by Ludwig Katterfeld, Jelgava pastor and the assistant of Wilhelm Löhe, in 1886. 
In order to ensure the availability of public services, the Tukums Evangelical Lutheran Church is open to visitors and travellers. There is a viewing area established in the church tower, and visitors can observe the city and its surroundings far away. Moreover, there is an exhibition open in the church, “The relics of the Courland and Zemgale duchies” (Kurzemes un Zemgales hercogistes relikvijas). The church restoration fund organizes concerts on a regular basis. 
As of today there are approximately 500 members in the parish. The Sunday services are visited by up to 100 people. The Tukums Lutheran parish has preserved its deaconry traditions and activities, though not of the institutional character it used to be 130 years ago, but as the parish deaconry. There is a deaconry soup kitchen in the parish for those in need. Also, a Sunday school for children is active, and the parish issues its own newspaper. A book about the Tukums Evangelical Lutheran Church and parish will be published with the 500-year celebration of the reformation and the 450th birthday of the parish. 
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